



**ACTA HISTRIAE**  
*30, 2022, 1*



UDK/UDC 94(05)

ISSN 1318-0185  
e-ISSN 2591-1767



Zgodovinsko društvo za južno Primorsko - Koper  
Società storica del Litorale - Capodistria

# **ACTA HISTRIAE**

## **30, 2022, 1**

KOPER 2022

ISSN 1318-0185  
e-ISSN 2591-1767

UDK/UDC 94(05)

Letnik 30, leto 2022, številka 1

**Odgovorni urednik/  
Direttore responsabile/  
Editor in Chief:**

Darko Darovec

**Uredniški odbor/  
Comitato di redazione/  
Board of Editors:**

Gorazd Bajc, Furio Bianco (IT), Stuart Carroll (UK), Angel Casals Martinez (ES), Alessandro Casellato (IT), Flavij Bonin, Dragica Čeč, Lovorka Čoralčić (HR), Darko Darovec, Lucien Faggion (FR), Marco Fincardi (IT), Darko Friš, Aleš Maver, Borut Klabjan, John Martin (USA), Robert Matijašić (HR), Darja Mihelič, Edward Muir (USA), Žiga Oman, Jože Pirjevec, Egon Pelikan, Luciano Pezzolo (IT), Claudio Povoło (IT), Marijan Premović (MNE), Luca Rossetto (IT), Vida Rožac Darovec, Andrej Studen, Marta Verginella, Salvator Žitko

**Uredniki/Redattori/  
Editors:**

Urška Lampe, Gorazd Bajc, Lara Petra Skela, Marjan Horvat, Žiga Oman

**Prevodi/Traduzioni/  
Translations:**

Petra Berlot

**Lektorji/Supervisione/  
Language Editors:**

Urška Lampe (angl., slo.), Gorazd Bajc (it.), Arnela Abdić (angl.)

**Izdajatelj/Editori/  
Published by:**

Zgodovinsko društvo za južno Primorsko - Koper / Società storica del Litorale - Capodistria® / Institut IRRIS za raziskave, razvoj in strategije družbe, kulture in okolja / Institute IRRIS for Research, Development and Strategies of Society, Culture and Environment / Istituto IRRIS di ricerca, sviluppo e strategie della società, cultura e ambiente®

**Sedež/Sede/Address:**

Zgodovinsko društvo za južno Primorsko, SI-6000, Koper-Capodistria, Garibaldijeva 18 / Via Garibaldi 18, e-mail: actahistriae@gmail.com; https://zdjp.si/

**Tisk/Stampa/Print:**

Založništvo PADRE d.o.o.

**Naklada/Tiratura/Copies:**

300 izvodov/copie/copies

**Finančna podpora/  
Supporto finanziario/  
Financially supported by:**

Javna agencija za raziskovalno dejavnost Republike Slovenije / Slovenian Research Agency, Mestna občina Koper

**Slika na naslovnici/  
Foto di copertina/  
Picture on the cover:**

*Hong Kongški guverner Sir Henry Arthur Blake in Qingov uradnik Cen Chunxuan (岑春煊) / Hong Kong Governor Sir Henry Arthur Blake and a Qing official Cen Chunxuan (岑春煊) / Il governatore di Hong Kong Sir Henry Arthur Blake e un ufficiale di Qing Cen Chunxuan (岑春煊) (Wikimedia Commons).*

Redakcija te številke je bila zaključena 31. marca 2022.

Revija Acta Histriae je vključena v naslednje podatkovne baze / Gli articoli pubblicati in questa rivista sono inclusi nei seguenti indici di citazione / Articles appearing in this journal are abstracted and indexed in: CLARIVATE ANALYTICS (USA): Social Sciences Citation Index (SSCI), Social Scisearch, Arts and Humanities Citation Index (A&HCI), Journal Citation Reports / Social Sciences Edition (USA); IBZ, Internationale Bibliographie der Zeitschriftenliteratur (GER); International Bibliography of the Social Sciences (IBSS) (UK); Referativnyi Zhurnal Viniti (RUS); European Reference Index for the Humanities and Social Sciences (ERIH PLUS); Elsevier B. V.: SCOPUS (NL); DOAJ.

To delo je objavljeno pod licenco / *Quest'opera è distribuita con Licenza / This work is licensed under a* Creative Commons BY-NC 4.0.



Navedila avtorjem in vsi članki v barvni verziji so prosto dostopni na spletni strani: <https://zdjp.si>.  
Le norme redazionali e tutti gli articoli nella versione a colori sono disponibili gratuitamente sul sito: <https://zdjp.si/it/>.  
The submission guidelines and all articles are freely available in color via website [http: https://zdjp.si/en/](https://zdjp.si/en/).



## VSEBINA / INDICE GENERALE / CONTENTS

- Vid Žepič:** Kužni privilegiji v občepравни doktrini in evropskih civilnih kodifikacijah ..... 1  
*Privilegia pestis nella dottrina del diritto comune e nei codici del diritto civile europeo*  
*The »Plague Privileges« in the Legal Doctrine of the ius commune and in the European Civil Codifications*
- Mario Novak & Tamás Hajdu:** Život i smrt u zaleđu kvarnerskog zaljeva tijekom srednjeg vijeka: bioarheološka analiza ljudskih koštanih ostataka iz Triblja, iskopavanja 2015. godine. Bioarheologija srednjovjekovne populacije iz Triblja ..... 23  
*La vita e la morte nell'entroterra della baia del quarnero medioevale: analisi bioarcheologiche dei resti di ossa umane a Tribalj, scavi nel 2015.*  
*Bioarcheologia della popolazione medievale di Tribalj*  
*Life and Death in the Hinterland of Kvarner Bay During the Middle Ages: Bioarcheological Analysis of Human Bone Remains from Tribalj, Excavations in 2015. Bioarcheology of the Medieval Population from Tribalj*
- Loris De Nardi:** Una modalità di contribuzione indiana per i domini italiani meridionali degli Asburgo di Spagna? I donativi extra-assembleari del 1629, 1630 e 1637 ..... 43  
*An Indian Contribution Modality for the Southern Italian Domains of the Habsburgs of Spain? The Extra-Assembly Gifts of 1629, 1630 and 1637*  
*Indijski model dajatev za južno-italijanske dominione Habsburgov v Španiji? Izredne dajatev v letih 1629, 1630 in 1637*
- Vanja Kočevar:** Generalni mandat cesarja Ferdinanda II. o verskih razmerah na Kranjskem iz leta 1631: (ne)prilagoditev kranjskih elit na protireformacijo in katoliško prenovo ..... 67  
*Il mandato generale dell'imperatore Ferdinando II del 1631 relativo alla situazione religiosa in Carniola: il (dis)adattamento delle élite carniolane alla controriforma e alla riforma cattolica*  
*The 1631 General Mandate of Emperor Ferdinand II on the Religious Situation in Carniola: (Non-)Adaptation of Carniolan Elites to the Counter-Reformation and Catholic Revival*
- Nikola R. Samardžić & Marija V. Kocić:** Naples and Sicily after Utrecht and Rastatt 1713–1714. From the British Perspective ..... 101  
*Napoli e Sicilia dopo Utrecht e Rastatt 1713–1714. Dalla prospettiva britannica*  
*Neapelj in Sicilija po Utrechtu in Rastattu 1713–1714. Iz britanske perspektive*

- Remzi Avci:** Writing the Orient: The Representation of the Ottoman Society in the Travel of Eduard Sachau (1845–1930) ..... 121  
*Scrivere sull'Oriente: la rappresentazione della società ottomana nel viaggio di Eduard Sachau (1845–1930)*  
*Pisanja o Orientu: upodobitev otomanske družbe v potopisu Eduarda Sachaua (1845–1930)*
- Yizheng Zou:** The collaboration of Chinese and British radicals and the role of Hong Kong in modern Chinese history ..... 141  
*La collaborazione tra i radicali cinesi e britannici e il ruolo di Hong Kong nella storia della Cina moderna*  
*Sodelovanje kitajskih in britanskih radikalov ter vloga Hong Konga v moderni kitajski zgodovini*
- Manca G. Renko:** Razredni boj proti nacionalizmu. Primer Trsta med 1888 in 1914 .... 161  
*La lotta di classe contro il nazionalismo. L'esempio di Trieste 1888–1914*  
*Class Struggle vs. Nationalism. Example of Trieste 1888–1914*
- Iskra Iveljić & Miha Preinfalk:** From the Habsburg to the Karadžević Dynasty. The Position of Croatian and Slovenian Nobility in the Yugoslav State ..... 185  
*Dagli Asburgo ai Karadjordjevic. La posizione della nobiltà croata e slovena nello stato jugoslavo*  
*Od Habsburžanov do Karadževićev. Položaj hrvaškega in slovenskega plemstva v jugoslovanski državi*
- Egon Pelikan:** Odstavitev zadnjega slovenskega škofa v Julijski krajini – Franciška Borgie Sedeja ..... 215  
*La deposizione dell'ultimo vescovo sloveno della Venezia Giulia – Francesco Borgia Sedej*  
*Removal of the Last Slovene Archbishop in Venezia Giulia – Frančišek Borgia Sedej*
- Tomaž Ivešić:** Exchanging the “Progressive Experiences” in a Transnational Perspective: Nationality, Economy and Federalism in Yugoslavia and Czechoslovakia in the 1960s .... 239  
*Scambiare “l'esperienza progressista” nella prospettiva transnazionale: nazionalità, economia e federalismo in Jugoslavia e Cecoslovacchia negli anni sessanta*  
*Izmenjava “progresivnih izkušenj” v transnacionalni perspektivi: nacionalnost, ekonomija in federalizem v Jugoslaviji in Čehoslovaški v šestdesetih letih*

EXCHANGING THE “PROGRESSIVE EXPERIENCES” IN A  
TRANSNATIONAL PERSPECTIVE: NATIONALITY, ECONOMY AND  
FEDERALISM IN YUGOSLAVIA AND CZECHOSLOVAKIA IN THE 1960S

*Tomaž IVEŠIĆ*

Study Centre for National Reconciliation, Tivolska 42, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia

e-mail: tomaz.ivesic@scnr.si

**ABSTRACT**

*This paper focuses on the transnational aspects of the exchanges of experiences (in nationality policies, economy, and federalization) between the Yugoslav and Czechoslovak intellectual elites. By drawing parallels between the two cases, a striking resemblance can be seen. While Slovak intellectual elites used Yugoslavia as a role model to solve the Czechoslovak national question, the latter also served as one of the models for the economic reform of Ota Šik and for the federal transformation of the Czechoslovak state under Zdeněk Mlynář's watch.*

*Keywords: Yugoslavia, Czechoslovakia, National question, Socialism, Federalism*

SCAMBIARE “L'ESPERIENZA PROGRESSISTA” NELLA PROSPETTIVA  
TRANSNAZIONALE: NAZIONALITÀ, ECONOMIA E FEDERALISMO IN  
JUGOSLAVIA E CECOSLOVACCHIA NEGLI ANNI SESSANTA

**SINTESI**

*Il presente contributo è incentrato sugli aspetti transnazionali degli scambi intorno alle esperienze (nella politica nazionale, nell'economia e nella federalizzazione) tra le élite intellettuali jugoslave e cecoslovacche. Tracciando dei parallelismi tra i due casi, ci si rende conto di notevoli assomiglianze. Difatti l'élite intellettuale slovacca utilizzava la Jugoslavia come modello per risolvere la questione nazionale cecoslovacca, inoltre la Jugoslavia era considerata come modello per la riforma economica di Ota Šik e la trasformazione in chiave federalistica dello stato cecoslovacco sotto Zdeněk Mlynář'.*

*Parole chiave: Jugoslavia, Cecoslovacchia, questione nazionale, socialismo, federalismo*

INTRODUCTION<sup>1</sup>

Czechoslovakia and the Kingdom of Serbs, Croats, and Slovenes (after 1929 Kingdom of Yugoslavia) were established in 1918 on the ruins of old Europe. During the interwar period both states tried to solve the national question, by relying on a denial of national specifics and with the construction of new larger national identifications.<sup>2</sup> As it was noted by a Slovak historian Vladimír Bakoš, the founding father of Czechoslovakia, Tomáš Garrigue Masaryk, “did not consider the Slovak question as a question of distinct Slovak [national] identity” (Bakoš, 1999, 61). Hence, Slovaks were considered as a branch of a single Czechoslovak nation that spoke the Czechoslovak language, as it was written in the constitution (Bakke, 1999, 179–239). Similarly, King Aleksandar Karađorđević had the idea of “integral Yugoslavism,” which recognized only one Yugoslav nation, consisted of three “tribes” [pleme]: Serbs, Croats, and Slovenes (Dugandžija, 1985, 30). Although integral Yugoslavism (Nielsen, 2014; Troch, 2015) had many different versions, all of them expected Slovenes to gradually abandon their cultural and linguistic specificity (Dolenc, 2010, 98–99), like Slovaks in Masaryk’s Czechoslovakia.

Both states also experienced a similar faith during the WWII. Their neighbors took and annexed the territories they wanted, while a Nazi puppet state was created in Slovakia as well as in Croatia. Another similarity can be seen in an authentic popular support towards the communist regime in both countries. However, there were also differences in the number of war casualties and economic consequences, which hit Yugoslavia harder (Judt, 2005, 18–22). The main difference, which also dictated the post-WWII developments, lies in the success of the Yugoslav communists to carry out a socialist revolution and to take power during the war (Vodušek Starič, 2006), and in connection to this in their legitimization of power at home and abroad. Whereas Czechoslovakia after 1948 remained in the Soviet sphere, Yugoslavia had not, a fact that makes the 1960s an insightful point to examine these two multinational states. What a parallel reading of sources suggests is an exchange between elites concerned with the intersection of nationality, economy and federalism, a theme of obvious relevance for multi-ethnic states as well as for diverse political communities.

The historical comparisons between the both countries have been in focus of many Slovenian and Czech historians in the last twenty years. Although, most of them focused on the period of the Austro-Hungarian Empire or the interwar period (Sovilj, 2016; Klabjan, 2007; Kregar, 2007; Gašparič et al., 2010). On the post-WWII period, some interesting works were published by Czech historians

---

1 I am grateful to the reviewers for their comments and corrections that improved this manuscript. I would like to thank Pavel Kolář, Oskar Mulej and Andrej Milivojević for reading and commenting the first version of this paper. Many thanks also to Boris Mosković for his help.

2 I am using identification and not identity. For distinction see: Brubaker, 2004.

on the youth working brigades (Sovilj, 2008), cultural cooperation prior to the Tito-Stalin split (Sovilj, 2012), and the aftermath of those relations focusing specially on the Yugoslav emigres in Czechoslovakia (Vojtěchovský, 2012). Only some historians focused on the 1960s in connection with the history of tourism (Tchoukarine, 2015) or urban studies (Kladnik, 2010). On the fateful year of 1968, the research of diplomatic and political relations between the both countries were in the focus of some historians from the territory of former Yugoslavia (Jakovina, 2011; Dimić, 2005) and Czech historians as well (Pelikán, 2008a; 2008b). This article is building on the existing research, focusing on the three fields (nationality, federalism, and economy) of special importance to the multi-national states, in order to research the intellectual and practical exchange of “progressive experiences” between two socialist societies (and beyond) in a transnational perspective (Ther, 2009, 205). The research clearly suggests that the Yugoslav or the Czechoslovak national history “is a result of transnational exchanges” (Conrad, 2009, 53).

#### THE YUGOSLAV REFORMS IN THE 1960s: THE CHAMBER OF NATIONALITIES

In Yugoslavia a nation-building process took place from 1945 until the early 1960s (Grandits, 2008), which was accelerated after the 1948 Tito-Stalin split for the sake of unity. Although socialist Yugoslavism was not clearly defined in the 1950s, it was promoted in different fields: culture (1956 debate about the Yugoslav criterium), language policies (1954 Novi Sad agreement regarding the Serbo-Croatian language), censuses (in 1953 a category of a “Yugoslav – nationally undetermined” appeared), public discourse, and in the 1953 constitutional changes (Ivešić, 2016).

In the first half of the 1960s, the Yugoslav national identification was abandoned, although this was not a preordained outcome at the time, as in the case of the Czechoslovak socialist identification. Firstly, there was a great opposition against Yugoslavism, manifested in the 1961–62 debate between Dobrica Ćosić and Dušan Pirjevec (Gabrič, 1995, 45–47; Miller, 2007, 95–98; Shoup, 1968, 197–198). Secondly, the conflict between the “conservative” and “liberal” current regarding the Yugoslav economic difficulties, lead at the beginning to the isolation of Edvard Kardelj, chief ideologist of the League of Communists of Yugoslavia (*Savez komunista Jugoslavije* – LCY) and the leading expert on the national question. When Kardelj was “saved” from isolation by Slovenian communists, this experience manifested in Kardelj’s personal shift; he moved away from the idea of a Yugoslav socialist nation towards the defense of the republics. In the latter the fear of losing national rights stimulated nationalism (Haug, 2012, 181–182). Socialist Yugoslavism, as a national identification, was finally abandoned first in the 1963 constitutional debate and for good in Tito’s speech at the VIII. Congress of LCY in 1964 (Haug, 2012, 181; Rusinow, 1977, 167).

Out of many Yugoslav reforms from the 1960s, the reform of the Federal Assembly (*Savezna skupština*) with the Chamber of Nationalities (*Vijeće naroda*), is most relevant from the perspective of the Czechoslovak case. The Chamber played an outsized role in nationality issues and gave a new dimension to Yugoslav federalism. The Chamber of Nationalities appeared already in the 1946 constitution as a chamber protector of the national equality, with vast powers inside the Yugoslav federal system, which was copied from the Stalin's 1936 constitution (The Constitution of the USSR, 1936). Nevertheless, after the 1948 Tito-Stalin split, the Chamber of Nationalities was abolished as a separate chamber under the 1953 Constitutional law. It operated from that point on as a semi-autonomous part of the Federal Council without power or authority. Edvard Kardelj, main writer of the constitutional law, elaborated that the guarantees for national equality could be found in the roots of the Yugoslav self-management system and that the Chamber was hence, no longer needed (Ivešić, 2016, 54–56; Režek, 1998, 153).

The 1963 Constitution reversed these changes. However, the Chamber of Nationalities remained dysfunctional since it was obligated to meet only when the constitution changed (Haug, 2012, 182). In January 1966, Bosnian communists were very unhappy with the distribution of loans for the underdeveloped regions, which resulted in a petition initiative for a meeting of the Chamber of Nationalities. The session needed to be petitioned by the majority, 10 MPs, or if the initiative came from the Assembly's president (The Constitution of the Socialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia, 1963, article 190). Hence, a precedent occurred, which echoed loudly, not only in the Federal Assembly but also inside LCY (Vjesnik, 29. 12. 1965; Oslobođenje, 29. 1. 1966). All claims, that existed before 1966 that the Chamber was not working because there were no problems, became suspicious; it was evident that there was a need for an operational Chamber of Nationalities and that maybe the need existed also before the 1963 constitution. The Chamber needed to be reformed on the national-territorial principle.

The first constitutional amendments (I.–VI.) were passed in April 1967, changing the authority of the Chamber of Nationalities. From then on, it was mandatory for the Chamber to discuss the proposal of the societal plan, the state's budget, and proposals for federal laws. With the initiative of five of its members or the initiative of the Federal Assembly's president, it could discuss all matters that were important for the equality of republics and provinces and the equality of nations and nationalities. Each republic had ten delegates, while each province could appoint five (Haug, 2012, 203; Žagar, 2010, 236).

Despite the amendments, the position of the national minorities inside the Chamber remained vague, as well as the Chamber's principle that was based on a political-territorial principle and not a national one. Around half a million Hungarians had only two delegates in the Chamber, while around one million Albanians had less than five, which meant that none of the two largest minorities were able to petition on their initiative the Chamber's session.<sup>3</sup>

---

3 AJ-507, XXIII A, box 2, folder 1/2, Sednica KMMO 25. 4. 1967, 132 and 139.

In the next wave of amendments in 1968, the Chamber was also defined as the first chamber of the Federal People’s Assembly. With its 140 members (20 from each republic and ten from each province) the Chamber became the largest in the Assembly, having 20 members more than the Federal Council (Haug, 2012, 204–205; Žagar, 2010, 236). Hence, since 1968 the national principle prevailed inside the Yugoslav Federal People’s Assembly. This led toward the enforcement of the “old” national identifications, which filled the vacuum that was left after the abandonment of the Yugoslav melting pot. Therefore, it is no coincidence that several national revivals gain momentum in the 1960s (Slovenian, Croatian, Montenegrin and Muslim in Bosnia and Herzegovina).

### YUGOSLAV TRANSNATIONAL PROGRESSIVE EXPERIENCES

In the federal LCY Central Committee’s (*Centralni komitet – CC*) Commission for Interethnic and Interrepublican Relations (*Komisija za međunacionalne i međurepubličke odnose – KMMO*)<sup>4</sup> records, from the second half of the 1960s, Czechoslovakia was mentioned several times as a country where political dispute regarding interethnic relations was worse than in Yugoslavia. Although this “worse” was never specified. This showed the Yugoslav communists that even in a more developed country the conflict of an interethnic character remained.<sup>5</sup>

The Yugoslav leadership became actively interested in Czechoslovakia already in 1965 when LCY launched their economic reform. By the end of 1965, a Yugoslav study group was sent to Czechoslovakia, where they visited the CC of the Czechoslovak Communist Party (*Komunistická strana Československa – KSČ*), factories, and several institutions. They were mostly interested in the economic reform which started one year before the Yugoslav. The delegation was overwhelmed with Czechoslovakia since the population had “more intellectuals than peasants”, as it was stated by Ivan Lač, the president of the CC LCY’s Commission for Information, who lead the delegation. Both sides agreed that they would continue to “exchange experiences and to get to know each other’s viewpoints and achievements” (*Komunist*, 18. 2. 1966).

At the highest level, a more intense relationship started in 1967, when Oldřich Černík, at the time vice-president of the Czechoslovak government, visited Yugoslavia in late May, and after the Czechoslovak president Antonín Novotný visited Yugoslavia in September 1967. Although the Czechoslovak leadership was known by their skepticism toward the non-aligned movement and the self-management system, the Yugoslav analysts predicted that the reason behind these visits was

4 The Federal KMMO was established in 1965. KMMO was a special Commission of the LCY’s CC and it was not regarded as a special LCY’s body. It was as all other commissions were, a “subsidiary” body that was needed for the sake of contributing to the larger understanding and research of a given topic.

5 AJ-507, XXIII A, box 1, folder 8, Sednica KMMO 10. 11. 1966, 21; Ibid., box 2, folder 2, Sednica KMMO 25. 4. 1967, 107.

the Czechoslovak interest for Yugoslav solutions. Especially they were interested in self-management and the role of the Party and the Socialist Alliance of the Working People (resembled to the National Front in Czechoslovakia) inside of the state and the socialist system (Dimić, 2005, 209–213). The contacts also existed on the lower levels, in diplomacy, and as it will be seen later, the scientific-expert fields (history, sociology, and law). The contacts remained strong also during the Prague spring, when Yugoslav leadership endorsed the Czechoslovak reforms, also with Tito's visit in August 1968, just days before the intervention of the Warsaw Pact (Pelikán, 2008a; 2008b).

Other countries in which Yugoslav leadership had interest included Italy, Switzerland and Belgium. Italy was of interest to Yugoslav communists, since Italy had a special investment bank for the underdeveloped regions, which could serve as a model for Yugoslavia. Also, the core of the problem – the underdeveloped South – gave room for comparison, providing several parallels but also differences.<sup>6</sup> Switzerland was interesting because of a very effective bilingual administration for the Italian-speaking group in the southern cantons of Switzerland, which could also be used in Yugoslavia for minorities.<sup>7</sup> Belgium was mentioned several times during the KMMO meetings, because of the Walloon-Flemish conflict, which was in the eyes of the Yugoslav communists a conflict of (non)equal and democratic relations between the two groups.<sup>8</sup>

On the other end of the spectrum were non-European countries interested in Yugoslavia's solutions. In the federal KMMO's material, it is often mentioned that Yugoslavia needed to show the correct way to develop interethnic relations for the emerged countries in Africa and Asia. Yugoslav weakness (the national question) was seen here as an advantage, the Yugoslav leadership understood the developed post-colonial world and the national question, which helped them in supporting the right side and not making mistakes.<sup>9</sup>

## THE RE-EMERGENCE OF THE SLOVAKS

The Czechoslovak historically specific tragedy of 1938–1945 is well known (Rychlík, 2012, 153–200), even the period of the second Czecho-Slovak Republic (Ward, 2013, 161–201). For this paper couple of facts are important: the establishment of a Slovak Communist Party (*Komunistická strana Slovenska* – KSS) in 1939, the 1944 Slovak National Uprising organized by an anti-fascist National Front where communists and their allies dominated, and the establishment of the Slovak National Council in 1944 (Myant, 2008, 41–46).

6 AJ-507, XXIII A, box 2, folder 1/2, Sednica KMMO 25. 4. 1967, 62; AJ-507, XXIII A, box 1, folder 9, Sednica KMMO 2. 12. 1966, 88.

7 AJ-507, A-CK SKJ; VIII, II/2-b, box K-17, folder 212, Sednica KMMO 5. 6. 1965, 20.

8 AJ-507, A-CK SKJ; VIII, II/2-b, box K-17, folder 214, Sednica KMMO 8. 4. 1966, 77.

9 AJ-507, XXIII A, box 10, folder 10, Sednica KMMO 16. 12. 1966, 88.

Negotiations between the Edvard Beneš's government in London and Moscow's Czechoslovak communist leadership (lead by Klement Gottwald) took place in Moscow, in March 1945. During the talks, passionate arguments were put forward when they discussed the composition of the government and the Czechoslovak relations. Georgie Dimitrov, in charge of the Comintern, argued for a symmetrical agreement, in which Czechs and Slovaks would have their separate governments and one federal government. Due to the tactics used by Stalin, some concessions had to be made on the communist side in order not to scare Beneš's followers. Hence, Gottwald persuaded Slovak Communists to take one step back and agree that the final decision upon the formation of the State would be given into the hands of the people, which would elect Czech and Slovak representatives to the parliament. The new government, with a strong but not full domination of communists, took office in Košice in April 1945 (Myant, 2008, 46–50). Nevertheless, the Košice program “adumbrated a program of national equality, with the Slovak Republic to enjoy full right of autonomy in the liberated Republic” (Bosák, 1991, 77).

As in other countries that turned socialist at least until 1948 (Mevius, 2005; Sygkelos, 2011), the Czechoslovak communists started to speak the language of “the nation”. The expulsion of ethnic Germans from Czechoslovakia was a good opportunity. Gottwald (Czechoslovak PM after 1946) could not help himself not to use Czech historical memory and the anti-German stand in his speeches. In one of them, he used the example of the 1620 defeat at the White Mountain stating: “You must prepare for the final retribution of White Mountain [...] We will expel for good all descendants of the alien nobility” (Mevius, 2005, 115). However, it must be stated that this “alien nobility” came to Bohemia in late Middle Ages.

A significant shift also happened in the policy towards Slovakia after the power was seized by the KSČ with a *coup d'état* in 1948. KSS was dissolved as an independent party and became part of KSČ, while the Slovak CC was fully subordinated to the CC KSČ. This shift was upgraded with the new constitution, which changed the “Slovak veto.” Since 1946 the status of Slovakia could have been enacted only if the majority of elected Slovak MPs were present, but with the 1948 constitution the overall three-fifths majority was enough for the acceptance of amendments. Furthermore, central leadership also had a right to abolish Slovak organs if that would be necessary. The subordination inside of the communist ranks went so far that Slovak communists could not appoint even the editors of their newspapers (Leff, 1988, 100–101, 107).

However, the centralized rule was supported among many Slovak communists, especially those that shared the power in Prague. Those that opposed these policies, like Vlado Clementis, Gustáv Husák and Ladislav Novomeský (the last two were also the leaders of the 1944 national uprising), were accused of Slovak bourgeois nationalism in the early 1950s and were either executed or imprisoned for several years. Even if the Slovaks remained a separate na-

tion, any agitation for a “distinct Slovak political identity was ruled out.” Edita Bosák, historian specialized in Central and Eastern Europe, argued that “this was a far more ruthless subjugation of Slovaks to the Czechs than anything under the much-criticized [interwar] republic” (Bosák, 1991, 78). In Yugoslavia, no such subjugation existed.

In the first post-war years, the communist intellectuals argued that the Czech “national character” needed a revision – the re-orientation from the “Central Europe” towards Eastern, Slavic, and socialist world (Abrams, 2005). When power was monopolized in 1948 a revision of the national history was done to legitimize the regime (Kopeček, 2001).

However, during the late 1950s and 1960s some Czech and Slovak intellectuals were preoccupied – as Michal Kopeček noticed – by the notion to “restructure the Czechoslovakist idea into a ‘national political society’ project based on autonomous development of two distinct nations connected, however, by the principles of the Czechoslovak statehood and socialist patriotism” (Kopeček, 2012, 131). This attitude changed in the 1960s when socialist patriotism and Czechoslovak statehood would produce a new socialist Czechoslovak nation. This presumption was anemic and shortly renounced since it was based on the theory that Slovaks would leave their national sentiments in favor of socialist patriotism (Kemp, 1999, 124–125; Kopeček, 2012, 129–135; Leff, 1988, 146).

The agenda of a socialist Czechoslovak nation was embodied in the actions taken by Antonín Novotný, who became the Czechoslovak Communist Party general secretary after Gottwald’s death in 1953 and was after 1957 also Czechoslovak president. Slovaks identified Novotný with the 1960 constitution, which weakened Slovak institutions even further, as it was argued by Krejčí and Machonin: “The Board of Commissioners [executive body of the Slovak National Council, *Zbor povereníkov* in Slovak] was abolished, and the Slovak National Council was turned into the local branch of the state National Assembly. It also lost control over the regional Councils. The three regional Councils in Slovakia (those for Western, Central and Eastern Slovakia) became more important than the central administration in Bratislava” (Krejčí & Machonin, 1998, 46). In the eyes of the Slovaks, Novotný was also considered as the main apologist of the socialist Czechoslovak nation. After the new constitution was passed in 1960 Novotný reportedly stated at the meeting with the Slovak National Council: “We were one nation and will be again” (Brown, 2008, 473)!

As in the case of Yugoslavia, where the pressure for socialist Yugoslavism received response from those who defended their national rights (most eagerly Slovenes in the late 1950s and early 1960s), so was the case with the Slovaks against socialist Czechoslovakism and the centralized regime ruining Slovak institutions that were won during the 1944/1945 period. This defense was supported by the bad economic situation and slow de-Stalinization (Leff, 1988, 119).

## THE REVIVAL OF THE SLOVAK NATIONAL CONSCIOUSNESS

Regarding the gradual Slovak national revival, the year 1963 tends to be seen as a turning point. Firstly, a generational shift occurred inside the KSS. Hardliners, Karol Bacílek and Pavol David, were expelled, and the new leader of the Party became Aleksander Dubček. Between them, there was more than twenty-year age gap. Dubček, born in 1921, spent most of his childhood in the Soviet Union and returned to Czechoslovakia only in 1938. During the WWII Dubček was an active member of the anti-fascist resistance and was gaining carrier positions step by step after the war. In the 1950s he also finished a five-year study at the Moscow Political College. Hence, he was an educated reliable cadre. After this change at the top, Slovak representatives started to promote Slovak national identification carefully, hence, opposing the narrative of *zbližovanie* (convergence) coming from the Prague center. In 1963, a big celebration was organized to commemorate the 100-year anniversary of the most important Slovak cultural institution, *Matica slovenská*. In 1964, Slovaks celebrated 20-years of the National Uprising (Brown, 2008, 474), and a year later the Slovaks commemorated the 150<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the birth of Ľudovít Štúr, the leader of the Slovak national revival in the mid-19<sup>th</sup> century (Krejčí & Machonin, 1998, 46).

Secondly, de-Stalinization was realizing with the rehabilitation of victims of the Stalinist purges from the beginning of the 1950s. The so-called Barnabite Commission was established in April 1963 to research the accusations of the Slovak bourgeois nationalism from the early 1950s (McDermott & Pinerová, 2015, 115). The accusations were found to be unjust and Husák was sent free.

Finally, the response to the shameful status of Slovakia started to be visible in the intellectual circles, but also from below, from the masses. In 1963, Slovak historian Miloš Gosirovský submitted his article titled, "On Some Questions Concerning Czech-Slovak Relations in the Policy of the Communist Party of Czechoslovakia," to be published in a magazine called *Nová mysl* (*New Mind*) and caused something of a sensation seen in the Čosić-Pirjevec exchange in Yugoslavia. Although the latter was public, Gosirovský's article was until 1968 not published, however, widely read as a samizdat (Rychlík, 2012, 439). The article was also sent to the Czechoslovak and Slovak CC. In the article, Gosirovský advocated for the federal solution of the Slovak status. Slovaks, Gosirovský argued, were the only Slavic nation, and the only one in the socialist camp, that did not have their national organizations within their compact ethnic territory (Rychlík, 2012, 438–439). Hence, he advocated for the return of the Košice program, which he called the "Magna Carta of the Slovak nation" (Brown, 2010, 110).

Gosirovský's text was an important stimulation for the response from below. Unsigned Slovak communists wrote a letter on 18<sup>th</sup> of June 1963 to the CC KSČ asking what happened to the Košice program and why the Slovak nation did not have "political, economic and cultural rights to which it was entitled." A day later the Soviet consulate in Bratislava received a letter asking them for help in the

establishment of equality between Czechs and Slovaks, which was envisioned already in the Košice program. The letter even included Dimitrov’s symmetrical idea of the representational organs as a justification for the federation. Another letter was sent in October 1963 to Dubček by Slovak employees in the state apparatus and KSS. They asked Dubček, why the national question was settled in the West but not in the East and why Slovaks were going for work in the Czech lands where they were creating income for Czechs. Interestingly, they called for decentralization of the administration in the economy by using the example of the Soviet Union and Yugoslavia (Brown, 2010, 106–115).

### YUGOSLAVIA AS AN EXAMPLE FOR CZECHOSLOVAKIA

It was in this precise period, 1964–1966, that the Czechoslovak communists started to get interested in the Yugoslav state and socialist system. The Czechoslovak economy was, during the first half of the 1960s, in a significant crisis. The economic reform that was prepared in 1964, was based on the theoretical analysis and in some parts from the outside influence of the Polish model and Yugoslav experiences. Even in the years that followed, “the Yugoslav concepts of self-management preceded all the Czechoslovak examinations and served as an impulse to many of them” (Kusin, 2002, 90). Or, as Skilling pointed out, “The Soviet system was no longer treated as the only viable model and its defects during the Stalinist period were sharply criticized. Even more startling, the Yugoslav pattern was openly and sympathetically studied” (Skilling, 1976, 146). At least from 1961 onwards, unofficial discussions existed among a group of Communist intellectuals (Klement Lukeš, Eduard Novák, Jaroslav Opat, Jiří Pelikán, etc.) about the possibilities to use some of the Yugoslav self-management system solutions. The Party punished them with a degradation of their working place and in some cases expulsion from the Party since they tried to “imitate the Yugoslav model” (Kusin, 2002, 115). In 1968, those expelled were admitted back to the Party for a short time. After the Prague spring this group of intellectuals cooperated in the circle surrounding the journal *Listy* – published in Rome by the Czechoslovak socialist opposition and edited by Jiří Pelikán (Formanová et al., 1999).

This enthusiasm for the Yugoslav system can also be seen in the works written by two legal scholars Michal Lakatoš (Lakatoš, 1966, 102–104) and Zdeněk Mlynář (Mlynář, 1964, 147–150). As Skilling noticed, both “expressed considerable sympathy with the Yugoslav multi-chamber system as an appropriate way of guaranteeing adequate group representation” (Skilling, 1976, 148). Mlynář’s enthusiasm regarding Yugoslavia can also be visible in the fact that he wrote a preface to the Czech version of Edvard Kardelj’s book (Kardelj, 1966).

However, Mlynář was not always so open toward the Yugoslav socialism. He finished his Law degree in Moscow in 1956, where he was Mikhail Gorbachev’s classmate and a Ph. D. in the late 1950s in Prague on the political doctrine of

Niccolò Machiavelli. At that time, Mlynář was attacking Czechoslovak Marxist revisionists and all that had unorthodox views (Dufková & Rákosník, 2014, 97). He was also critical toward the Yugoslav revisionism in the light of the 1958 new LCY program, “which allegedly strove to emancipate the state from the Communist Party whereas Mlynář believed that the role of the masses and the Party vis-à-vis the state should be reinforced” (Kusin, 2002, 106–107). Years after the Prague spring, Mlynář admitted that by criticizing the Yugoslav regime he was only standing on the KSČ’s line. He had sympathies for the Yugoslav regime when he read Kardelj’s analysis of the 1956 Hungarian revolution and decided to learn Serbo-Croatian (Mlynář, 1985, 47, 70).

Slovak intellectuals were also very much interested in Yugoslav solutions. In 1965, during the meeting of the CC LCY’s KMMO, Koča Jončič, a legal expert specializing in national minorities and a collaborator of the Institute of Social Sciences (Institut društvenih nauka – IDN), pointed out that they had some contact with Slovaks:

*We have for two years now a tendency among, I presume, progressive people from Slovakia, which in their struggle for a different regulation [of the status] of Slovakia inside Czechoslovakia – are often using our solutions or are leaning on our solutions. We have discussed this and decided that we will not allow being a cover, but we must be careful not to disable the usage of progressive experiences.<sup>10</sup>*

Many contacts with Slovaks took place through the Institute of Social Sciences in Belgrade, where sociologists and historians were regular visiting fellows.<sup>11</sup> Among them, Jaroslav Opat mentioned above (punished by the Czechoslovak Party in 1961 for trying to imitate the Yugoslav model) researched self-management system for the whole of September 1967 as an IDN’s visiting fellow.<sup>12</sup>

## PREPARING REFORMS AND THE PRAGUE SPRING

The period 1964–1966 was significant also for another reason; it was the period when the reforming communists believed, as it was noted by the Czech historian Vítězslav Sommer, “that it was necessary to formulate socialist policy on the solid ground of scientific research” (Sommer, 2016, 185). The foundations for the Prague spring’s reforms (democratization, federalization and economic reform) were rooted in the mid-1960s, with the work of the four research teams established under the roof of the Czechoslovak Academy of Sciences: economic

10 AJ-507, A-CK SKJ; VIII, II/2-b-, box K-17, folder 212, Sednica KMMO 5. 6. 1965, p. 33.

11 In the IDN’s internal newspaper called *Informacije* [Information] (after 1967 *Informativni bilten*) from 1966 to 1968 one can find numerous visiting fellows from Slovakia but also from the Czech lands. *Informacije* was an IDN’s periodical publication that was issued four times per year. It consists of articles, reports from conferences, IDN researchers’ activities and reports about visiting fellows.

12 Informativni bilten Instituta društvenih nauka, year 1967, no. 3, p. 62.

research team lead by Ota Šik, modernization team dealing with the scientific and technical revolution lead by Radovan Richta, sociological lead by Pavel Machonin, and the political research group for the development of the political system and democracy in socialist society lead by Zděnek Mlynář (Dufková & Rákosník, 2014, 94). However, there were also other research groups (military, history) that were active (Sommer, 2016, 186–87), but their results not so important. Šik, Richta, and Mlynář were also some of the leading writers of the KSČ Action program in April 1968 (Mlynář, 1985, 107). For this paper, with the focus on nationality, economy and federalism, Šik's and Mlynář's case need more elaboration.

### Ota Šik

Ota Šik spent most of his time during WWII in a concentration camp at Mauthausen, where he also met Novotný. This acquaintance helped him in the years that followed. He was teaching economy at different universities and became a correspondent member of the Czechoslovak Academy of Sciences in the early 1960s. In 1962 he became a member of the CC KSČ and the director of the Economic Institute at the Academy's guidance. At first, Šik worked in the CC on the ideological questions and was transferred to economic problems in 1964, when he also started preparing the above-mentioned economic reform (Zeman, 1969, 91).

Šik's reform could be shortly summarized with his articulation as a third way between socialism and capitalism (Šik, 1972). His vision was a regulated market system where companies would control the production. Nevertheless, as Skilling argued, "these measures did not, of course, mean the abandonment of central planning, still less of socialism, but sought to combine planning and other indirect central controls of the economy with a greater development of the market relations, including the use of profit as an incentive" (Skilling, 1976, 59). With a more significant role of the workers' councils in the factories, many elements of the Yugoslav self-management system can be traced in the reform. As mentioned above, the Yugoslav system served as one of the possible role models. This was especially visible on the eve of the Prague spring, when hundreds of working councils emerged, and by some estimations more than 80 % of workers participated in the elections (Samary, 2019, 181).

Šik was not successful since the reform hit a wall constructed by the old system. Against the reform were the conservative Party apparatchiks that did not want to lose control over the economy, while the reform was supported by economists on the lower levels, managers that wanted to operate more freely and some members of the state apparatus which realized that there was no other option for the ill economy. Nevertheless, Šik understood well that without the changes in the political system, his reform could not be fully implemented (Skilling, 1976, 62–63). Hence, Šik played a very active role in changing the political climate.

During the KSČ's Party Congress in 1967, Šik called upon the political changes – to fight against conservatives. However, there was no support to his proposal, but in many ways Šik's initiative was a starting point of a gradual change that happened by the end of 1967, when public and internal dissatisfaction merged. The public was outraged by the brutal suppression of the Strahov student protests in October 1967, while at the same time a clash inside the KSČ's CC became visible. During the CC's October meeting, Dubček raged against the documents prepared for the plenum, since they were different than those that were approved by the Presidium. He also opened the question of the bad Czech-Slovak relations. Novotný defended himself with sharp criticism of Slovak nationalism. In return, this angered other Slovaks in the CC as well as some other Czech members, since the situation resembled to the early 1950s Husák purge. CC's was split in half, while those opposing Novotný also criticized the fact of him being the general secretary of the Party and the state's president. After the plenum, Novotný visited the Soviet Union. Since he did not talk with Brezhnev there, he invited the Soviet leader to Prague. Hooping to strengthen his position the opposite happened. Brezhnev met with several CC members but not with the whole CC. Not giving his support, a road towards the attacks on Novotný was opened (Nikodym, 2013, 48; Skilling, 1976, 156).

Brezhnev elaborated his decision after he returned home. Novotný's double function reminded him of Stalin (the concentration of power), while he was also shocked by the inadequate treatment of the Slovak question:

*Novotný himself is to blame for the legally ambiguous status of Slovakia; no one knows whether it is a federal republic and it has no capital city. In short, for years he had been sweeping the entire issue under the carpet. What is more, at the plenary session he accused Dubček of nationalism. Dubček is a totally honest person, but the situation angered him, and other Slovak participants were infuriated as well, and all this produced an undesirable atmosphere (Brown, 2008, 468).*

As for Šik, it seems that he saw in the Slovak leadership an ally that he needed to put through his economic reform. Since he was critical toward the Slovak question already in 1963 (powerlessness of the Slovak national organs to oversee the Slovak economy)<sup>13</sup> he did not have problems with merging his reform with the one on federalism. Now, the time was right for Šik to start an attack on Novotný.

During the December 1967 CC KSČ plenum, Šik openly attacked Novotný for his concentration of power and demanded his resignation as the KSČ's general secretary. This finally happened in January 1968 when Dubček took Novotný's position (Skilling, 1976, 169–177). Later, Šik was appointed the minister of economy and as the government's vice-president. He was also the author of the economic part of the April 1968 KSČ's Action program. During the Warsaw Pact invasion, Šik was on holidays in Pula in Croatia. At the Adriatic coast, the

---

13 In 1968 Slovak National Council controlled only 0.2 percent of the Slovakia's GDP (Brown, 2010, 104, 286).

Czechoslovak minister of the foreign affairs Jiří Hájek and Dubček's wife with their children were also spending their holidays (Jakovina, 2011). Thus, one can conclude that the Soviet invasion was not anticipated. Nevertheless, Šik remained in Croatia until October 1968 and then moved to Switzerland, never returning to his homeland again.

### Zděnek Mlynář

Mlynář's research team was the last that started working out of four groups mentioned. His team was organized only in 1967 by the Czechoslovak Academy and placed under the roof of the Institute of State and Law. Their task was to prepare their recommendations for the reform of the political system, which would be presented only at the next KSČ congress in 1970 (Stokes, 1996, 122; Voříšek, 2009, 218).

From March until September 1967, the team had four meetings, enough to decide to create a reform (Dufková & Rákosník, 2014, 103). Nevertheless, this reform had nothing to do with the liberal democracy as it was known in the West. As it will be argued later, the democratization process was meant only for the reformation of the National Front.

Regarding federalism, the crucial meeting came in March 1968 in Smolenice in Slovakia. Although prior to the meeting Mlynář had not yet included the federal idea into his recommendations for the reform, he was struck by the papers presented and quickly realized that he downplayed the importance of the federation advocated by the Slovaks. This should not be a surprise, since a public opinion poll from April 1968 showed that only half of the Czech population agreed with the federal idea, compared with 80 % in Slovakia (Piekalkiewicz, 1972, 110–111). The meeting in Smolenice was also attended by Gustav Husák, now fully rehabilitated also by the Party. As Brown summarized it, presenters argued in their papers that

*liberalization and federalization were logically interconnected. Federalization, therefore, warranted serious consideration and inclusion in wider discussions of democratization. [...] By the end of the second day [of the meeting], Mlynář had adopted [overnight] the view that a new constitutional arrangement of Czech-Slovak relations – a federation – belonged among the core tasks of the contemporary reform movement and had to be pursued in earnest (Brown, 2008, 477–478).*

### DEMOCRATIZATION AND FEDERALIZATION

In this way, the democratization and federalization, but also the economic reform, became the critical components of the reforms. A couple of days after the Smolenice meeting, on 15<sup>th</sup> of March 1968, the Slovak National Council issued a proclamation for a federation, for which they received 550 letters of support in the next three months (Brown, 2009, 139, 146). When in April 1968 the KSČ Action

program was written by several authors (among them Šik, Richta, and Mlynář), central reforms (democratization, federalization and economic reform) were included on the findings of the above-mentioned research groups.<sup>14</sup> Although, there were also doubtful views regarding the federalization inside of the group that wrote the program (Skilling, 2000, 58).

The Action program envisioned a democratization process, which would, however, be limited under the umbrella of the National Front. Divergent views could be gathered and articulated, but there would be no other political parties outside of the Front. This limitation was explicit also in the Mlynář’s text from May 1968, where his usage of the terms “pluralist system” and “pluralist society” can be misleading to some,<sup>15</sup> since the reform would assert the political hegemony of the Party. Even in his later years, Mlynář was admitting that the reform of 1968 “implied censorship, suppression of open political opposition and personal repressions against radical intellectuals” (Voříšek, 2009, 244). It would have been a closed, limited, and controlled reform, without the smell of a revolution. As Tito told Dubček in August 1968, when he visited Prague, democracy should not be allowed for those that were against socialism (Dimić, 2005, 231). However, some intellectuals (including the public) wanted more, and they thought that the reform wing of the Party would not let them down.<sup>16</sup>

There were bigger problems with the federalization of the state, since no concrete plans existed, “unless we count ad hoc recommendations and Mlynář’s wild idea of a corporativist parliament with five chambers of May 1968” (Voříšek, 2009, 244). Voříšek’s (maybe exaggerated) label of Mlynář’s “wild idea” can be explained by the fact that since no plans existed, Mlynář looked for ideas in the Yugoslav parliamentary system, which – as was already elaborated – he knew very well. The Yugoslav constitution from 1963 defined five chambers<sup>17</sup> of the Federal People’s Assembly, plus the Chamber of Nationalities making six chambers in total (The Constitution of the SFRY, 1963, article 165).

One thing was clear from the start, Slovaks wanted a federation based on the principle of symmetry. The latter was explained for the public in April 1968 by a Slovak philosopher Július Strinka:

*We can speak about symmetry at that time when both state-forming nations are, in the full sense of the word, independent and able, this means that each nation is in and of itself master on its own territory, and in accord with this is, naturally, also fully equipped with appropriate power organs and institutions, legislative,*

14 OSA, 300-8-3-1951OSA, The Czechoslovak Action Program’, 26 April 1968.

15 See Mlynar’s text Towards a Democratic Political organization of Society in: Stokes, 1996, 123–125.

16 As an example, see the famous Two Thousand Words text by Ludvík Vaculík in: Stokes, 1996, 126–130.

17 The Federal Chamber, the Economic Chamber, the Chamber of Education and Culture, the Chamber of Social Welfare and Health, and the Organizational-Political Chamber.

*administrative, judicial, cultural, etc. The organs of one nation are, simply put, the mirror image of organs of the second nation, in this they are in a relationship of symmetry* (Brown, 2009, 145).

Also, in the case of the symmetry principle, only Yugoslavia could have served as a role model. In the Soviet Union, the Russian Federation lacked their national organs, while there was no special Russian Communist Party beside the one of the Bolsheviks. On the contrary, in Yugoslavia, each republic had their organs, while federal organs also existed and, since 1948, all republics had their own independent Communist Party within the federal one, perfect example of the symmetry principle.

A special committee was formed in spring 1968 whose goal was to prepare the new constitution. Gustav Husák, since April 1968 also vice-president of the Czechoslovak government, had a leading role inside the committee as the loudest advocator for a federation (Rychlík, 2012, 477; Skilling, 1976, 280). However, problems occurred at the beginning of summer 1968, when an initiative for a third federal unit came from the representatives of Moravia and Silesia, two Czech historical regions, which were different from Bohemia in geography, history, and the economy as it was argued. They wanted a referendum. However, Slovaks refused to hear anything other than a dual-federal state, since only the latter was able to solve the national question, while an additional entity would be a continuation of the Czech *majorizácie* now in the ratio 2:1 (Brown, 2008, 488–489; Pithart, 1990, 67).

Although the Committee for the constitutional changes decided already in July 1968 that the "Czechoslovak federation would be founded on parallel Slovak and Czech national-state entities, with sovereignty originating from the two national republics" (Brown, 2009, 147), the pressure for a third entity remained present.

In October 1968, just days before the new constitutional law was accepted, the representatives of Moravia and Silesia wrote a petition to the Czechoslovak president Ludvík Svoboda, who replaced Novotný at this position in late March 1968. The letter proposed a third unit of the federation or alternatively recommended that the Moravia-Silesia unit could become an autonomous province of the Czech Republic. The Moravian representatives claimed that this would not be unusual, since also in the Socialist Republic of Serbia, there were two autonomous provinces of Vojvodina and Kosovo-Metohija, a dramatic instance of using a Yugoslav solution to their demands. They also submitted 71.000 signatures that were "spontaneously" collected (Žatkuliak, 1996, 301).

In July 1968 the constitutional committee had a tough choice between three proposals of how the new Federal Assembly would have been constructed. There were two opposite proposals, however both were based on a unicameral Assembly, one arguing for the seats to be apportioned on the basis of national parity, rather than proportionally (proposed by the Presidium of the Slovak National Council), and the other arguing for allotment based on the population (proposed by

Czech scholars Zdeněk Jičínský and Jiří Grospič). The latter would also include a Slovak veto on all constitutional changes, but in other cases (budget, economy) Czechs could still pass laws without Slovaks. The third option (on which the accepted constitutional law was later based), was Slovak National Council's second alternative based on a bicameral Federal Assembly. “The House of the people would base representation on population, upholding the principle of proportional representation, while the House of Nations would have national delegations of equal size. Both chambers would operate according to majority rule, but bills would require majority support in both houses, and from both halves of the House of Nations” (Brown, 2009, 147). This solution resembled a lot to the Yugoslav system, where the Chamber of Nationalities had equal delegates from each of the republics, while the Federal Council was based on the population.

The timeline they have envisioned dictated the passing of the new constitutional law on the 28<sup>th</sup> of October 1968, to mark the 50-year anniversary of the Czechoslovak state. Although the invasion of the Warsaw pact in August 1968<sup>18</sup> put down the reform ideas connected with democratization, economy, etc., the federal plan survived, and the timeline was reached in October 1968, although the constitutional law was enforced by January 1969. Nevertheless, the federation did not function very well, since it was one thing to declare a federation and pass constitutional law in a few months, although it was not finished, and another to realize what was envisioned. Furthermore, it that federation was undemocratic. Formally, there were two equal symmetrical parts in the Czechoslovak state, but the reform of the Czechoslovak Party never happened, and it remained profoundly asymmetrical, a notable contrast to the “polycentric” party in Yugoslavia (Brown, 2008, 491).

## CONCLUSIONS

Many Czechs saw the federation as a Slovak betrayal and a cost that was paid during the suppression of the democratic reforms by the Soviets. One can perhaps agree with this sentiment, if it is looked upon the problem from the Czech view. However, it would be valuable also to have a look from the Slovak side. The socialist Czechoslovak regime of the 1950s, like the interwar Czechoslovak state, looked upon Slovak national sentiments as a transitory phenomenon which would fade away after the merging of the two nations. As Leff pointed out: “This was the basis on which both regimes [the interwar and the socialist] took the gamble of ignoring or suppressing its spokesmen” (Leff, 1988, 233). In 1968 the game of gambling was over, but the debt that was paid by the Czechs was (too) high. Post-Prague spring period, the normalization, was with purges in the Bohemian lands

---

18 One of the reasons for the intervention was the belief that in Czechoslovakia they wanted to introduce a Yugoslav type of socialism. This was denied by Tito also the in New York Times in May 1968. See: Jakovina, 2011, 400; Pelikán, 2008a, 125; Skilling, 1976, 703.

much more severe for Czechs than in Slovakia, where the federal idea triumphed. The latter was also the only idea of the 1968 KSČ's Action program that was realized. On the other hand, more turbulent times followed also in Yugoslavia with the Kosovo protests in late 1968 and the Croatian spring in 1971, including the purges that came along. Both countries, it seems, learned too little from each other. An observation that goes some way in justifying a closer study of the interconnections between the regimes and the missed opportunities to take seriously the experiences of the two federations in building new socialist national identifications, the Slovene and Slovak national revival that came consequently and the changes of the economic and constitutional systems.

## IZMENJAVA "PROGRESIVNIH IZKUŠENJ" V TRANSNACIONALNI PERSPEKTIVI: NACIONALNOST, EKONOMIJA IN FEDERALIZEM V JUGOSLAVIJI IN ČEHOSLOVAŠKI V ŠESTDESETIH LETIH

*Tomaž IVEŠIČ*

Študijski center za narodno spravo, Tivolska 42, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenija

e-mail: tomaz.ivesic@scnr.si

**POVZETEK**

*Med Jugoslavijo in Čehoslovaško obstaja precej vzporednic. Obe sta nastali na ruševinah stare Evrope in v obdobju med obema svetovnima vojnama je v obeh državah potekal intenziven projekt nacionalne izgradnje. V obeh državah se je slednji nadaljeval tudi v obdobju po drugi svetovni vojni. V Jugoslaviji je bila ideja o socialistični jugoslovanski naciji zavržena v začetku šestdesetih zaradi prevelikega odpora, predvsem s strani Slovencev, medtem ko se je podobno zgodilo tudi v primeru Čehoslovaške z odporom Slovakov. V Jugoslaviji sredi šestdesetih potekajo silne reforme med katerimi je za primerjavo s Čehoslovaško najpomembnejša preobrazba Sveta narodov v Zvezni ljudski skupščini kot najpomembnejši dom skupščine. Jugoslovanske rešitve so spremljali ter analizirali Slovaki kakor tudi Čehi. Šestdeseta leta se kažejo kot obdobje intenzivne izmenjave »progresivnih izkušenj« na področju politike do nacionalnega, ekonomije ter federacije. V zadnjih dveh primerih je na Čehoslovaškem Jugoslavija služila kot vzgled. To je še posebej vidno v prizadevanjih glavnega čehoslovaškega ekonomista Ote Šika, ki je skrbel za ekonomsko reformo in s tem iskanje tretje poti med trdim socializmom ter kapitalizmom ter Zdeněka Mlynára, ki je poskrbel za federativno rešitev čehoslovaškega nacionalnega vprašanja. Vrhunec teh prizadevanj doseže praška pomlad ter sprejetje nove federativne čehoslovaške ustave v oktobru 1968.*

*Ključne besede: Jugoslavija, Čehoslovaška, nacionalno vprašanje, socializem, federalizem*

## SOURCES AND BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abrams, Bradley F. (2005):** *The Struggle for the Soul of the Nation: Czech Culture and the Rise of Communism*. New York, Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Inc.
- AJ-507, XXIII A** – Arhiv Jugoslavije (AJ), fond 507 Centralni komite (CK) Saveza komunista Jugoslavije (SKJ), XXIII A Komisija za međunacionalne i međurepubličke odnose (KMMO).
- AJ-507, A-CK SKJ** – AJ, fond 507 CK SKJ, Ideološka komisija A-CK SKJ; VIII, II/2-b-(205–218).
- Bakke, Elisabeth (1999):** *Doomed to Failure?: The Czechoslovak Nation Project and the Slovak Autonomist Reaction, 1918–38*. Ph.D., Department of Political Science, University of Oslo.
- Bakoš, Vladimír (1999):** *Question of the Nation in Slovak Thought: Several Chapters on the National-Political Thought in Modern Slovakia*. Bratislava, VEDA.
- Bosák, Edita (1991):** *Slovaks and Czechs: An Uneasy Coexistence*. In: Skilling, H. Gordon (ed.): *Czechoslovakia, 1918–88: Seventy Years from Independence*. Oxford, Palgrave Macmillan, 65–82.
- Brown, Scott (2008):** *Socialism with a Slovak Face: Federalization, Democratization, and the Prague Spring*. *East European Politics and Societies*, 22, 3, 467–495.
- Brown, Scott (2009):** *Prelude to a Divorce? The Prague spring as Dress Rehearsal for Czechoslovakia's 'Velvet Divorce'*. In: Cashman, Laura (ed.): *1948 and 1968 – Dramatic Milestones in Czech and Slovak History*. London, Routledge, 139–160.
- Brown, Scott (2010):** *Socialism with a Slovak Face: The Slovak Question in the 1960s*. PhD Dissertation, University of Washington.
- Brubaker, Rogers (2004):** *Ethnicity Without Groups*. Cambridge (Mass.), Harvard University Press.
- Conrad, Sebastian (2009):** *Double Marginalization: A Plea for a Transnational Perspective on German History*. In: *Comparative and transnational history: Central European approaches and new perspectives*. New York, Oxford, Berghahn Books, 52–76.
- Dimić, Ljubodrag D. (2005):** *Pogled iz Beograda na Čehoslovačku 1968. godine*. *Tokovi istorije*, 3–4, 205–232.
- Dolenc, Ervin (2010):** *Med kulturo in politiko: kulturnopolitična razhajanja v Sloveniji med svetovnjima vojnama (Zbirka Razpoznavanja 11)*. Ljubljana, Inštitut za novejšo zgodovino.
- Dufková, Kateřina & Jakub Rákosník (2014):** *Political Sociology of the Zdeněk Mlynář Research Team*. *Prager wirtschafts- und sozialhistorische Mitteilungen - Prague Economic and Social History Papers*, 20, 2, 94–108.
- Dugandžija, Nikola (1985):** *Jugoslavenstvo*. Beograd, Mladost.
- Formanová, Lucie, Gruntorád Jiří & Michal Příbáň (1999):** *Exilová Periodika: Katalog Periodik Českého a Slovenského Exilu a Krajanských Tisků Vydávaných Po Roce 1945*. Vyd. 1. Praha, Libri prohibiti, Ježek.
- Gabrič, Aleš (1995):** *Socialistična kulturna revolucija: slovenska kulturna politika 1953–1962*. Ljubljana, Cankarjeva založba.

- Gašparič, Jure, Kubů, Eduard, Lazarević, Žarko & Jiří Šouša (eds.) (2010):** Češi a Slovinci v moderní době: politika, společnost, hospodářství, kultura = Slovenci in Čehi v dobi moderne: politika, družba, gospodarstvo, kultura. Ljubljana, Praha, INZ.
- Grandits, Hannes (2008):** Dynamics of socialist nation-building: the short lived programme of promoting a Yugoslav national identity and some comparative perspectives. *Dve domovini*, 27, 15–28.
- Haug, Hilde Katrine (2012):** Creating a Socialist Yugoslavia: Tito, Communist Leadership and the National Question. London, I.B. Tauris.
- Informacije/Informativni bilten.** Belgrade, 1966–1969.
- Ivešič, Tomaž (2016):** Jugoslovanska socialistična nacija: ideja in realizacija (1952–1958). Nova Gorica, Založba Univerze v Novi Gorici.
- Jakovina, Tomaž (2011):** Yugoslavia and Czechoslovakia (January to August 1968). In: Bischof, G., Karner, S. & P. Ruggenthaler (eds.): *The Prague Spring and the Warsaw Pact Invasion of Czechoslovakia in 1968*. Lanham, Md., Lexington Books, 400–418.
- Judt, Tony (2005):** *Postwar: A History of Europe Since 1945*. New York, Penguin Press.
- Kardelj, Edvard (1966):** *Poznámky o Naší Společenské Kritice*. Praha, Svoboda.
- Kemp, Walter A. (1999):** *Nationalism and Communism in Eastern Europe and the Soviet Union*. London, Palgrave Macmillan UK.
- Klabjan, Borut (2007):** Češkoslovaška na Jadranu: Čehi in Slovaki ter njihove povezave s Trstom in Primorsko od začetka 20. stoletja do druge svetovne vojne. Koper, Univerza na Primorskem, Znanstveno-raziskovalno središče, Zgodovinsko društvo za južno Primorsko, Založba Annales.
- Kladnik, Ana (2010):** "Srece, roke in lopata": delo in življenje v socialističnem mestu v Jugoslaviji in na Češkoslovaškem, 1945–1965. In: Gašparič, Jure et al. (eds.): *Češi a Slovinci v moderní době: politika, společnost, hospodářství, kultura = Slovenci in Čehi v dobi moderne: politika, družba, gospodarstvo, kultura*. Ljubljana, INZ, 303–328.
- Komunist: glasilo ZK Jugoslavije in ZK Slovenije.** Ljubljana, 1945–1989.
- Kopeček, Michal (2001):** Ve službách dějin, ve jménu národa: Historie jako součást legitimizace komunistických režimů ve střední Evropě v letech 1948–1950. *Soudobé dějiny*, 1, 23–43.
- Kopeček, Michal (2012):** Historical Studies of Nation-Building and the Concept of Socialist Patriotism in East Central Europe 1956–1970. In: Kolář, Pavel & Miloš Řezník (eds.): *Historische Nationsforschung im geteilten Europa 1945–1989*. Köln, SH-Verlag, 121–136.
- Kregar, Tone (2007):** Med Tatrami in Triglavom: primerjave narodnega razvoja Slovencev in Slovakov in njihovi kulturno-politični stiki 1848–1938. Celje, Zgodovinsko društvo Celje.
- Krejčí, Jaroslav & Pavel Machonin (1998):** *Czechoslovakia, 1918–92: A Laboratory for Social Change*. Basingstoke, Hampshire, Palgrave Macmillan.

- Kusin, Vladimír V. (2002):** *The Intellectual Origins of the Prague Spring: The Development of Reformist Ideas in Czechoslovakia 1956–1967.* Cambridge, Cambridge University Press.
- Lakatoš, Michal (1966):** *Občan, Právo a Demokracie 1. vyd (Živé myšlenky Sv. 10).* Praha, Svobodné slovo.
- Leff, Carol Skalnik (1988):** *National Conflict in Czechoslovakia: The Making and Remaking of a State, 1918–1987.* Princeton, Princeton University Press.
- McDermott, Kevin & Klára Pinerová (2015):** *The Rehabilitation Process in Czechoslovakia: Party and Popular Responses.* In: McDermott, Kevin & Matthew Stibbe (eds.): *De-Stalinising Eastern Europe: The Rehabilitation of Stalin's Victims after 1953.* Hampshire, Palgrave Macmillan, 109–131.
- Mevius, Martin (2005):** *Agents of Moscow: The Hungarian Communist Party and the Origins of Socialist Patriotism 1941–1953.* Oxford, New York, Clarendon Press.
- Miller, Nick (2007):** *The Nonconformists: Culture, Politics, and Nationalism in a Serbian Intellectual Circle, 1944–1991.* New York, Central European University Press.
- Mlynář, Zdeněk (1964):** *Stát a Člověk: Úvahy o politickém řízení za socialismu 1. vydání (Živé myšlenky).* Praha, Svobodné slovo.
- Mlynář, Zdeněk (1985):** *Mraz Dolazi Iz Kremlja.* Zagreb, Globus.
- Myant, Martin R. (2008):** *Socialism and Democracy in Czechoslovakia: 1945–1948.* Cambridge, Cambridge University Press.
- Nielsen, Christian Axboe (2014):** *Making Yugoslavs Identity in King Aleksandar's Yugoslavia.* Toronto, University of Toronto Press.
- Nikodym, Tomáš (2013):** *The failure of the Šik's reform in Czechoslovakia in the 1960s.* *Central European Papers*, 1, 1, 41–51.
- OSA – Open Society Archives (OSA), HU OSA 300-8-3-1951; Records of Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty Research Institute: Publications Department: Background Reports; Open Society Archives at Central European University, Budapest, n.d.** 'The Czechoslovak Action Program', 26 April 1968. <http://catalog.osaarchivum.org/catalog/osa:af083dd4-75f0-4f85-9b35-45d5f88735bd> (last access: 2018-06-16).
- Oslobodenje.** Sarajevo, 1943–.
- Pelikán, Jan (2008a):** *Jugoslavija i Praško proleće posle pojačanja sovjetskog pritiska na Čehoslovačku (jul 1968),* In: Radić, Radmila (ed.): *1968 - četrdeset godina posle = 1968 - forty years later.* Beograd, Institut za noviju istoriju Srbije, 97–128.
- Pelikán, Jan (2008b):** *Jugoslávie a pražské jaro Vyd. 1 (Opera Facultatis Philosophicae Universitatis Carolinae Pragensis 5).* Praha, Univ. Karlova, Filozofická Fak. [u.a.].
- Piekalkiewicz, Jaroslaw (1972):** *Public Opinion Polling in Czechoslovakia, 1968–69: Results and Analysis of Surveys Conducted during the Dubcek Era.* New York, Praeger Publishers.
- Pithart, Petr (1990):** *Osmašedesátý, 3. vyd edition.* V Praze, Rozmluvy.
- Režek, Mateja (1998):** *Jugoslavanski federalizem in ustavni zakon leta 1953. Prispevki za novejšo zgodovino, 38, 1–2, 151–160.*
- Rusinow, Dennison (1977):** *The Yugoslav Experiment 1948–1974.* Berkeley, University of California Press.

- Rychlík, Jana (2012):** Češi a Slováci ve 20. století: spolupráce a konflikty 1914–1992. Vyšehrad, Ústav pro studium totalitních režimů.
- Samary, Catherine (2019):** 1968: The Yugoslav Self-Management System at the Cross-roads: A “Concrete Utopia” Revisited in 2018. *Acta Histriae*, 27, 1, 163–186.
- Shoup, Paul (1968):** Communism and the Yugoslav National Question. New York, Columbia University Press.
- Skilling, H. Gordon (1976):** Czechoslovakia’s Interrupted Revolution. Princeton, Princeton University Press.
- Skilling, Gordon (2000):** The Education of a Canadian: My Life as a Scholar and Activist, 1 edition. Montreal, Ithaca, Carleton University Press.
- Sommer, Vítězslav (2016):** Scientists of the World, Unite! Radovan Richta’s Theory of Scientific and Technological Revolution. In: Aronova, Elena & Simone Turchetti (eds.): *Science Studies during the Cold War and beyond: Paradigms Defected*. New York, Palgrave Macmillan, 177–204.
- Sovilj, Milan (2008):** Učešće omladine iz Čehoslovačke na izgradnji pruge Brčko-Banovići 1946. *Godine. Tokovi istorije*, 3–4, 303–310.
- Sovilj, Milan (2012):** U potrazi za nedostižnim: jugoslovensko-čehoslovačke kulturne veze 1945–1949. Beograd, INIS.
- Sovilj, Milan (2016):** Československo-jugoslávské vztahy v letech 1939–1941: od zániku Československé republiky do okupace Království Jugoslávie. Praha, Filozofická fakulta Univerzity Karlovy.
- Stokes, Gale (ed.) (1996):** From Stalinism to Pluralism: A Documentary History of Eastern Europe since 1945, 2 edition. New York, Oxford University Press.
- Syggelos, Yannis (2011):** Nationalism from the Left: The Bulgarian Communist Party during the Second World War and the Early Post-War Years. Leiden, Boston, Brill.
- Šik, Ota (1972):** Der dritte Weg: Die marxistisch-leninistische Theorie und die moderne Industriegesellschaft. Hamburg, Hoffmann und Campe.
- Tchoukarine, Igor (2015):** A Place of Your Own on Tito’s Adriatic: Club Med and Czechoslovak Trade Union Holiday Resorts in the 1960s. *Tourist Studies*, 16, 4, 386–404.
- The Constitution of the Socialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia (1963):** The Constitution of the Socialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia. Belgrade, Secretariat for Information of the Federal Executive Council.
- The Constitution of the USSR (1936):** Part II, n.d. 1936 Constitution of the USSR, Part II. <https://www.departments.bucknell.edu/russian/const/36cons02.html#chap03> (last access: 2018-05-28).
- Ther, Philipp (2009):** Comparisons, Cultural Transfers, and the Study of Networks: Toward a Transnational History of Europe. In: *Comparative and Transnational History: Central European Approaches and New Perspectives*. New York, Oxford, Berghahn Books, 204–225.
- Troch, Pieter (2015):** Nationalism and Yugoslavia: Education, Yugoslavism and the Balkans before World War II. London, New York, I. B. Tauris.
- Vjesnik.** Zagreb, 1945–2012.

- Vodušek Starič, Jera (2006):** Kako su komunisti usvojili vlast: 1944–1946. Zagreb, Naklada Pavičić.
- Vojtěchovský, Ondřej (2012):** Z Prahy proti Titovi!: jugoslávská prosovětská emigrace v Československu. V Praze, Filozofická fakulta Univerzity Karlovy.
- Voříšek, Michael (2009):** The Reform Generation: 1960s' Czechoslovak Sociology in a Comparative Perspectives. Ph.d. Thesis, European University Institute.
- Ward, James Mace (2013):** Priest, Politician, Collaborator: Jozef Tiso and the Making of Fascist Slovakia. Ithaca, Cornell University Press.
- Zeman, Zbyněk A. B. (1969):** Prague Spring. New York, Hill and Wang.
- Žagar, Mitja (2010):** Ustava SFRJ in ustavni sistem 1974: povzročitelj krize ali mehanizem za njeno razreševanje?, In: Čepić, Z. (ed.): Slovenija - Jugoslavija, krize in reforme 1968/1988. Ljubljana, INZ, 231–256.
- Žatkuliak, Jozef (1996):** Federalizácia československého štátu 1968–1970: vznik česko-slovenskej federácie roku 1968. Praha, Brno, Ústav pro soudobé dějiny AV ČR; Doplněk.